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Chapter 1 

GOVERNING BODIES 

1.1 WORLD HEALTH ASSEMBLY 

The Forty-third World Health Assembly was held in Geneva from 
7 to 18 May 1990. Dr Plutarco Naranjo, Minister of Health of 
Ecuador, was elected President, and Dr Pagvajavyn Nymadawa, 
Minister of Public Health and Social Services of Mongolia, was 
elected one of the five Vice-Presidents. 

The Assembly was historic in the sense that the Member 
Countries showed a high degree of diplomacy and understanding 
which resulted in harmonious and purposeful cohesiveness. The 
Assembly considered a broad range of health issues and adopted 
26 resolutions, including a few on politically-sensitive 
topics, with general consensus and without resort to voting. 

The Assembly expressed deep concern at the scale of the 
international problem of illicit drugs production, trafficking 
and abuse and noted that a United Nations Special Session on 
Drugs, held in February 1990, had proclaimed 1991-2000 to be 
the United Nations Decade against Drug Abuse. While urging 
Member Countries to devote appropriate resources to the 
development of national programmes of action, the Assembly has, 
inter alia, urged the Director-General of WHO to ensure a -- 
coherent approach between WHO'S action to reduce drug abuse and 
its action in related areas such as alcohol abuse and 
prevention of the spread of AIDS. 

Stressing the importance of the Paris Declaration on Women, 
Children and AIDS, the Assembly urged Member Countries to 
ensure that programmes for the control of HIV infection/AI~S 



are coordinated or integrated with other programmes for women, 
children and families, and that, if infected, these groups 
receive appropriate information and counselling. 

Member Countries were urged to implement multisectoral, 
comprehensive tobacco control strategies as also plans for 
legislation and other effective measures providing for 
effective protection from involuntary exposure to tobacco smoke 
in indoor work places, enclosed public places and public 
transport. 

While requesting Member Countries to support the WHO Action 
Programme on Essential Drugs, the Assembly invited bilateral 
agencies and ultilateral agencies inside and outside the UN 
system, and voluntary agencies to support developing countries 
in setting up and carrying out programmes aimed at ensuring 
rational use of drugs, in particular the essential drugs 
programme. 

As regards iodine deficiency disorders, the Assembly decided 
that considering the progress already made and keeping in view 
the potential of current and planned national prevention and 
control programmes, WHO should aim at eliminating iodine 
deficiency disorders as a major public health problem in all 
the countries by the year 2000. 

With a view to improving technical cooperation among developing 
countries, the Assembly called upon the developed countries to 
intensify their support to the developing countries, parti- 
cularly the least developed ones, for accelerated implementation 
of Health for All through primary health care for effective 
implementation of health development programmes. 

The Assembly commended WHO for establishing the Commission on 
Health and Environment to examine, inter alia, the subject of 
hazardous wastes and their potential effects on human health. 
Member Countries were urged to establish and strengthen 
programmes for environmentally sound management of hazardous 
wastes in accordance with health-based hazards and to extend 
the health surveillance system, including epidemiological 
studies. 

Technical Discussions were held on the "Role of Health Research 
in the Strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000". While the 
Assembly noted the various recommendations dealing with health 
systems research, nutrition research, research capability 
strengthening and recent advances in biological and physical 
sciences and their implications for health care, it called on 



all Member Countries to undertake essential health research 
appropriate to national needs. 

1.2 EXECUTIVE BOARD 

The three countries from the South-East Asia Region entitled to 
designate a person each to serve on the Executive Board are 
Bangladesh (1988-1990), India (1989-1991) and DPR Korea 
(1990-1992). 

The Programme Committee of the Executive Board met in Geneva 
from 3 to 6 July 1989 and reviewed the presentations of 
programme orientation by the Director-General and the Regional 
Directors, the proposed allocation of resources and draft 
procedural guidance to be issued by the Director-General in 
co~ection with the preparation of the Proposed Programme 
Budget for 1992-1993, changes in the programme budget for 
1990-1991, and method of work of the World Health Assembly. The 
manner and schedule of reporting by the Director-General to the 
Executive Board and the World Health Assembly on the work of 
WHO and the progress in implementing the Global Strategy for 
Health For All were also examined. 

Certain suggestions were made for the consideration of the 
regional committees, the Executive Board and the World Health 
Assembly on the above issues, which were taken up at the 
forty-second session of the Regional Committee as well as at 
the eighty-fifth session of the Executive Board. 

The eighty-fifth session of the Executive Board was held from 
15 to 24 January 1990. The Board considered the report of the 
Director-General on strengthening technical and economic 
support to countries facing serious economic constraints and 
proposed a resolution for adoption by the Forty-third World 
Health Assembly recommending actions by Member Countries, the 
international community and the Organization. The Board 
endorsed the reformulated global indicators for the monitoring 
and evaluation of national strategies for Health for All, 
particularly for the second evaluation to be undertaken in 
1990-1991. WHO'S continuing efforts to provide a strong, 
effective and coordinated leadership in global activities for 
the prevention and control of AIDS were noted. The Board agreed 
that WHO shall aim at the elimination of iodine-deficiency 
disorders as a major public health problem in all countries by 
the year 2000. The Board expressed concern over the decreasing 



prevalence and duration of breast-feeding in many countries. It 
reaffirmed the unique biological properties of breast milk, 
providing protection against -infection and stimulating the 
development of the immune system in infants, besides having a 
positive impact on the physical and emotional health of the 
mother and contributing to child-spacing. 

The Board recommended for the consideration of the Forty-third 
World Health Assembly enhanced travel standards for members of 
the Executive Board, delegates to the World Health Assembly, 
representatives at regional committees and members of expert 
committees, study groups and scientific groups. In addition, 
substantive discussions were held on relations with NGOa, 
international classification of diseases, and certain financial 
matters. 

Every year, WHO awards a number of prizes and medals in 
recognition of outstanding work done by individuals andlor 
institutions in the field of health, such as the Leon Bernard 
Foundation Prize, Sasakawa Health Prize, Darling Foundation 
Prize, and so on. It is heartening to note that this year 
Dr B.N. Tandon (India) has been awarded the Sasakawa Health 
Prize, and Dr S. Pattanayak (India) the Darling Foundation 
Prize. These prizes were presented during a plenary meeting of 
the Forty-third World Health Assembly. 

The eighty-sixth session of the Executive Board was held in 
Geneva on 21 May 1990 where Mr R. Srinivasan, Secretary, 
Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Government of India, was 
elected its chairman. Amongst the items dealt with were the 
report on the meetings of expert committees and study groups as 
well as reports of the Joint Inspection Unit. 

The Board selected "Women, Health and Lkvelopment" as the topic 
for the Technical Discussions during the Forty-fifth World 
Health Assembly. It decided to hold its eighty-seventh session 
in Geneva from 14 to 25 January 1991. The Board also decided 
that the Forty-fourth World Health Assembly would open in 
Geneva on Monday 6 May 1991. 

1.3 REGIONAL COMMITTEE 

The forty-second session of the Regional Committee for South- 
East Asia was held in Bandung, Indonesia, from 26 September to 
2 October 1989. It was attended by representatives from all the 
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eleven Member Countries of the Region, two United Nations 
agencies, one intergovernmental and twenty nongovernmental 
organizations having official relations with WHO. 

The session was opened by Dr Joe Fernando, Chairman of the 
forty-first session, and inaugurated by His Excellency, 
Dr M. Adhyatma, Minister of Health, Republic of Indonesia. 
Dr S.L. Leimena (Indonesia) was elected Chairman and Dr D.N. 
Regmi (Nepal) as Vice-Chairman. Dr Hatai Chitanondh (Thailand) 
was elected Chairman of the Technical Discussions, and 
Dr G. Vishwakarma (India) as Chairman of the Sub-committee on 
Programme Budget. 

The Committee reviewed the Regional Director's Annual Report, 
concentrating on issues highlighted by the Consultative 
Committee on Programme Development and Management which had 
discussed the report in depth. 

Technical discussions were held on the subject of 'Role of 
Epidemiology in Health for All'. The importance and the need to 
strengthen and expand the use of epidemiology in HFA/2000 were 
emphasized. While describing the progress made in their 
countries, the participants highlighted the prevailing condi- 
tions as well as the problems encountered and made various 
recommendations, which were endorsed by the Regional Committee. 

On the recommendation of the Sub-committee on Programme Budget, 
the Regional Committee adopted a resolution requesting the 
Regional Director to take necessary action to submit a single 
programme budget document that would allow increased 
flexibility in the planning and implementation of WHO'S 
collaborative programmes and better use of the resources. 

The Committee was concerned at the potential for further spread 
of AIDS in the countries of the Region and cautioned that 
systematic monitoring and a balanced approach were essential to 
avoid a negative effect on other health programmes. 

Discussions were also held on subjects such as goitre, disaster 
preparedness, health care financing and mobilization of 
resources for health development, and such routine adminis- 
trative subjects as nomination of countries from the Region to 
the Policy and Coordinacion Committee of the Special Programme 
of Research, Development and Research Training in Human 
Reproduction, the Joint Coordinating Board of the Special 
Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases, 
and the Management Committee of the Global Programme on 
AIDS. 



The Committee decided to hold its forty-third session in 
September 1990 at the Regional Office in New Delhi and its 
forty-fourth session in Maldives, the timing of which will be 
decided at its forty-third session. The Committee decided to 
hold technical discussions on the subject of 'Health of the 
Underprivileged' during its forty-third session. 

The Eighth Meeting of Ministers of Health of the countries of 
the WHO South-East Asia Region was held in Jakarta, Indonesia, 
from 3 to 5 October 1989. At this meeting, the Ministers 
reviewed the progress in the implementation of the decisions 
taken st the Seventh Meeting, held in 1987, in relation to 
technical cooperation among developing countries, national HFA 
strategies, health manpower development, essential drugs, 
traditional medicine, health care financing, etc. The meeting 
also discussed in depth the reorientation of health system 
infrastructure for primary health care, particularly in the 
context of scarcity of resources and the need to provide 
equitable distribution. The Ministers emphasized the need to 
bring about necessary political and social changes in keeping 
with the commitment of Health for All by the Year 2000, and 
felt that, in addition to the emphasis on public health, 
greater reliance at macro-level planning would help in the 
successful implementation of their national HFA strategies. 

The Ministers took note of the progress made in introducing 
reforms in medical education and the discussions st the World 
Conference on Medical Education, held at Edingburgh in 1988. 
Stressing the need to inculcate appropriate social orientation 
to medical students by exposing them to humanities, such as 
sociology, anthropology and behavioural sciences, the Ministers 
agreed on the need to include the subject of health economics 
at the undergraduate level. They discussed at length the 
methodology to strengthen intercountry and interregional 
mechanisms and recognized that countries had not yet developed 
effective mechanisms to collaborate with one another in the 
identification of elements of common interest. They felt that 
it was necessary to encourage a larger number of intercountry 
programmes if common problems were to be solved by a 
cooperative approach. 

Discussing the subject of health economics and financing of 
health services, the Ministers were of the opinion that the 



health sector ought to speedily acquire expertise in health 
economics so as to be able to investigate and analyse various 
options and alternatives for the financing of health care. 
During the field visit arranged by the Republic of Indonesia, 
the Ministers saw primary health care in action, especially the 
work of Posyandu, and highly appreciated community partici- 
pation, including the financing of health care activities. They 
agreed that concerted efforts were needed to identify and 
mobilize alternative sources of health care financing. 


